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HemisFair Pak Area Redevelopment Corporation
Board of Directors Monthly Meeting

Hilton Pavilion 

200 S. Alamo Street
October 9, 2009
8:00 a.m.
Board Attendance: Andres Andujar, Gini Garcia, Xavier Gonzalez, Debra Guerrero, Art Hall, Daniel Lopez, Sue Ann Pemberton, Lisa Schmidt, Bill Shown, Madison Smith, and David Zachry.

COSA Attendance: Andrea Giles, Shanon Wasielewski, Paula Stallcup, Alastair Olive, Stephen Whitworth, Lori Houston, Pat DiGiovanni, and Camila Kunau.

Additional Attendance: Ben Brewer (Downtown Alliance), Susan Shoemake (McGriff, Seibels & Williams Insurance Services, Inc), Richard Rosen (Majik Theatre), Daniel Martinez (Winstead PC) and Sonia Jimenez (Ximenes & Associates).

A. Call to Order
Madison Smith, HPARC President, called the meeting to order.  Mr. Smith thanked Robert Thrailkill, General Manager of Hilton Palacio del Rio for hosting the meeting and turned the meeting over to him for opening remarks.

B. Welcome and Announcements

a. Robert Thrailkill, General Manager of Hilton Palacio del Rio 
Mr. Thrailkill welcomed everyone and was pleased to have this opportunity to showcase the building.  The Hilton has taken over operations and management of The Pavilion from the City of San Antonio.  The building was constructed in 1890 and originally located at Goliad and Alamo.  It was relocated to its current location during HemisFair and renovated in 2002 by Zachry.  Mr. Thrailkill suggested a small parking lot in close proximity to The Pavilion would be good.  He stated that revenues for The Pavilion are in excess of $1 million annually.  Mr. Thrailkill stressed the importance of the work of the HPARC Board and offered to host future meetings. 

b. Meeting Schedule and Future Agenda’s
Mr. Smith informed the Board that the list of scheduled meetings for the next year is included in the meeting packet.  Agenda items for the next two to three meetings will be sent to Board members within the next week or so.  

c. Municipal Leadership Institute Requirement – Lori Houston, Economic Development Manager
Ms. Houston reported the class was held on September 29 and a majority of the Board attended.  There will be another class held in January or February for those who did not attend.  Attendance is mandatory for all board members. 
C. Approval of September 9, 2009 Meeting Minutes
Mr. Smith asked if everyone had an opportunity to review the meeting notes.  A motion was made to approve them by Gini Garcia and seconded by Debra Guerrero.  Sue Ann Pemberton suggested there are grammar mistakes and typos.  She will send her corrections to Sonia Jimenez.  There were no other suggestions or concerns.  Mr. Smith asked for a vote to accept the meeting notes with the corrections suggested by Ms. Pemberton.  The notes were accepted with all in favor and none opposed.   

D. Presentation and discussion on Directors and Officers Insurance - Susan Shoemake, McGriff, Seibels & Williams Insurance Services, Inc

Ms. Shoemake distributed copies of a PowerPoint handout.  She represents the insurance agency that is the official broker for the City of San Antonio.  This presentation is to provide the Board with information to determine if this entity needs it.  Ms. Shoemake went over Directors and Officers Liability Coverage, key terms for Directors and Officers as well as for non-profits, and fiduciary liability claims trends. 


There are several variables to consider when determining the appropriate policy for a corporation.  Coverage type A extends liability for individual directors or officers who are not indemnified by the corporation and there is no deductable for this type of loss.  Coverage type B allows for reimbursement for payments when directors and officers are indemnified and a corporate deductible applies.  Finally, coverage type C covers claims involving securities when the corporation is named as a defendant and when the corporation is directly liable for the loss.  Generally, deductibles for type B and type C coverage range from $5,000 - $10,000. 

Regarding non-profit corporations, the corporation is generally responsible for the act of the corporation and its agents.  Agents include all board members.  Ms. Shoemake explained the standard of conduct for non-profits include 1) duty of loyalty, 2) duty of care (good faith, ordinary prudence, and best interest of the corporation,) and 3) duty of obedience.  A wrongful act can be an actual or alleged error, omission, misstatement, or breach of duty by an agent while acting solely in their capacity as such.  Minimum liability coverage for a non-profit corporation is $1 million.  Non-profit directors have the same responsibilities as their for-profit counterparts.  Documents that govern corporate indemnification are the charter, code of regulations, and bylaws and articles of corporation.  


Ms. Shoemake also presented information on Directors and Officers policy claims trends.  Information included the largest settlements in history, frequency of securities class action claims, and class action settlement values are increasing.  Additional information included fiduciary liability claims trends, specifically Employment Retirement Income Security Act “ERISA” claims brought against corporations for alleged breaches of fiduciary duties in connection with a corporation’s retirement benefit plan.  Most notably Enron and WorldCom settlements were made under this type of claim.  Ms. Shoemake concluded her presentation and asked for questions.


David Zachry inquired about coverage type C and if the HPARC would have any financial securities.  Ms. Shoemake replied that if the corporation has no securities then this type of coverage would not apply.  The HPARC does not have any securities. 

Mr. Smith requested the PowerPoint handout be sent to all board members in a larger format for easier reading and additional review.  Bill Shown asked about trends for claims against non-profits.  Ms. Shoemake informed the group that an article is attached to the presentation handout.  The article is a panel interview with attorneys, not insurance brokers, regarding their perspectives about why non-profits should carry directors and officers insurance.  The article should answer many of the questions related to non-profit coverage but there is nothing specific about trends.  

Lori Houston will get a copy of the presentation to send out with the meeting notes and she will get additional information regarding the coverage that other entities carry.  Ms. Houston will make a recommendation at the next meeting for the Board’s consideration.  If members of the board have any questions, they can be directed to Ms. Houston to submit to Ms. Shoemake. 
E. Briefing and Presentation on proposed Centro Partnership – David Feehan, Civitas Consulting
Pat DiGiovanni, Deputy City Manager, introduced David Feehan.  Mr. DiGiovanni and Mr. Feehan have known each for about 20 years.  They worked together in Kalamazoo, Michigan with the non-profit that handled downtown services and management operations.  Mr. Feehan has an extreme amount of experience in this field.  

Mr. DiGiovanni went on to explain that the City, over the last couple of years, has evaluated if downtown is the best it can be.  City leadership and staff agree that downtown flourishes in many ways but there are some gaps that need attention.  The Downtown Operations Department is a direct result of maintenance tasks being scattered across too many other departments.  While the City appreciates all the work and effort the Downtown Alliance contributes to the area, there are significant gaps with regard to marketing and business recruitment.  Mike Stevens out of Washington DC evaluated and accessed the downtown area with a SWOT (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats) analysis.  Mr. Stevens’ analysis concluded that there is no concept of center city; a year round marketing effort is needed as well as a streamlined review process.  Downtown also needs a vision and a keeper of the vision that is reliable.  

The Centro partnership being proposed is a public private partnership that deals with key aspects of downtown.  The arrangement in Kalamazoo included management and operations of cleaning, parking, and assisting with several projects that would have not taken off otherwise.  The City has recruited Mr. Feehan as a consultant for the implementation phase of the Centro Partnership.  The City hopes this partnership will provide another tool in the toolbox for this Board in their effort to redevelop the area.  Mr. DiGiovanni then turned the meeting over to Mr. Feehan for his presentation. 

Mr. Feehan began his presentation with a brief history of downtowns around the country.  He spent the 1970s and 80s trying to figure out the magic project to turn any downtown area into a city center.  Pedestrian malls and transit malls were developed and festivals were held.  Convention centers and even aquariums have been built to draw more attention to downtown areas.  But, none of these approaches proved to be a “silver bullet.”  In 1980, in downtown Denver, before the Downtown Denver partnership was formed, it was not considered safe for visitors to be out past 5 p.m.  The Kalamazoo public private initiative undertook community development, events, and management of the parking system.  The Kalamazoo and Denver projects have been looked at as models for others seeking to revitalize downtown areas.  The entire north half of Kalamazoo’s downtown area has been re-built since the partnership was formed.  
By 2009, similar organizations in this region existed in Houston, Austin, Fort Worth, Dallas, Oklahoma City, and Memphis.  The International Downtown Association panel visited San Antonio and fell in love with a lot of what they saw – history and Hispanic heritage and the Pearl Brewery redevelopment.  Even though San Antonio is the leader in this region for tourism and hospitality, they observed low performance in the key markets for residential development, retail development as well as office development.  These key markets are the areas that create jobs, increase the tax base, and make a community.  There is a growing body of evidence that downtown areas are the primary economic generator of a city.  Cities that have strong public private partnerships create stronger downtowns and even the suburbs benefit.  Unlike suburban shopping centers, cities are unique and ones that build on their history, heritage, and identity are most successful.  

The Centro Partnership will build on what has been successful.  Success can be seen in the work being done by the Downtown Alliance, the creation of the Downtown Operations Department, and the residential developments (i.e. The Vistana.)  This partnership would add a really effective business attraction and retention center to these efforts.  A boost to the residential component, along with creative financing, is needed to avoid gaps in the redevelopment initiative.  Parking will be integrated with the entire downtown revitalization efforts.  This partnership would create a mini-conglomerate.  The partnership is being formed with a robust charge and is moving forward with 20-30 organizations endorsing this proposal.  The Centro Partnership will need a strong board of community organizers and leadership.  Both public and private entities will be well represented on the board and staff would be minimal.  The budget for the Centro Partnership would come from the Public Improvement District (PID) levy.  Currently, the proposal is being scheduled for City Council consideration in early December.  Once approved by City Council, the Downtown Alliance will authorize a memorandum of understanding (MOU) between the City, the County, and the Downtown Alliance to move forward, organize, and coordinate efforts.  The MOU will be executed, pending City Council approval, during the first quarter of 2010.  Mr. Feehan concluded his presentation and opened the discussion up for questions.

Debra Guerrero asked if the Downtown Alliance would still exist.  Mr. Feehan replied that the Downtown Alliance would continue to exist as a subsidiary of the Central Business District Development Corporation.  It will be instrumental in stimulating the housing component.  Centro would be responsible for managing the PID revenues. 

Ms. Guerrero followed up her first question with another inquiring about the boundaries being established for the downtown area.  Mr. Feehan indicated that there is not a current shared vision for downtown.  The idea would be to develop a shared vision and a process for determining the boundaries.  Mr. Shown asked how Centro would relate to the HPARC and the Board.  Mr. Feehan replied that the coordination process is fluid right now but collaboration and partnership is the philosophy.  The concept includes creating a Downtown Coordinating Council that would meet on a regular basis and include representatives from various organizations.  Meetings would provide a common forum for coordinating efforts to produce the best results.
  
Mr. Zachry asked how the Downtown Alliance is currently funded.  The Downtown Alliance is currently funded through management fees for the public improvement district (PID), membership dues, and a few contracts.  The PID was created when property owners voted to tax themselves in order to generate funds to augment services for the downtown area.  He followed up the funding question with a question about adding another layer of taxation beyond the existing Hotel Occupancy Tax and the PID.  Mr. Feehan explained that the Centro Partnership would not add another tax and would primarily get funding from the Downtown Alliance and management contracts with the City. 

Andres Andujar questioned if having a community development corporation would be in competition with private developers.  Mr. Feehan stated that several cities have this type of partnership and developers usually end up supporting it.  It would also be the responsibility of the Board to ensure there is not competition between the partnership and developers. 

Mr. Smith suggested that Board members direct additional questions to Ms. Houston via e-mail.  The item will be brought up at the November meeting and decision will be made regarding a letter of endorsement for inclusion in the package going to City Council in December. 


Mr. Shown asked if the Centro Partnership would request that the PID apply to HemisFair and if a conversation would occur to discuss a funding source.  Mr. Feehan explained that until the Centro Board is constituted, the concept is just a proposal and no clearly defined roles have been determined.  The intent is to be a partner and collaborate and not assume responsibility for other’s organizations.  

Mr. Andujar commented that he serves on the Downtown Alliance Board and they have been looking at this proposal for the past year and spent a lot to time studying it.  The implications related to HemisFair redevelopment efforts have been explored and Mr. Andujar can only see positives about the creation of the Centro Partnership and the relationship with HemisFair.  

Xavier Gonzalez believes the idea sounds good but the economics component is important.  He suggested an endorsement with a caveat about the economics.  Mr. Feehan replied that many organizations are doing the same and it is acceptable.  Art Hall asked for an organizational chart to explain how HPARC and this Board would fit into the chart and demonstrates each entity’s purview.  He also mentioned that control and revenue are concerns and he feels they should remain with the HPARC and this Board.  Mr. Feehan responded by stating that the pie is not finite and the idea would be to generate new funds, maybe through a more aggressive membership campaign.  If the new revenue sources are identified and successful, the PID will go up with new developments coming in.  The hallmark of these types of partnerships is enlarging the pie to increase revenues.  

Ben Brewer, President of the Downtown Alliance, informed the Board that the Alliance is very supportive of this concept and he offered himself as a resource to this Board for any information or questions related to the concept.  

Mr. Smith reiterated that there would be another meeting of this Board before an endorsement would be issued.  Mr. DiGiovanni stated the organizational chart requested would be sent to Board members.  Gini Garcia added that this Board has a lot to learn from the Centro representatives because it seems as though their scope is similar to what this Board is trying to achieve with HemisFair.  

Mr. Smith stated that the Board does have some lingering questions and would like to have those answered before a decision to endorse the concept is made.  This Board would like to endorse the concept with knowledge and integrity.  

Mr. Zachry asked if the HPARC has eminent domain authority.  The HPARC does not have this type of authority.  

Daniel Lopez suggested that a draft letter of endorsement be developed and circulated for Board review in order for this item to be resolved at the next meeting.  

F. Briefing on Federal Courthouse Relocation and Institute of Texan Cultures Study – Pat DiGiovanni, Deputy City Manager
Mr. DiGiovanni reported that the City is in the final throws of negotiations with the Federal General Services Agency for the property swap.  The federal properties consisting of the James Wood Courthouse and the Spears Training Center would be swapped with the City for the property where the City of San Antonio Police Headquarters is currently located on Nueva Street.  Negotiations currently involve the property value and environmental defense and contamination issues.  These issues should be resolved within the next 30-60 days.  The COSA Planning Commission will consider this item on October 28 and the goal is to have it fully resolved by the end of the year. 

With regard to the Institute of Texan Cultures, UTSA has started a multi-step master planning effort to address feasibility and weather or not the Institute remains at HemisFair.  UTSA is committed to the redevelopment of HemisFair Park and they are willing to come before this Board to present the findings of the Master Plan in December or January.  Mr. DiGiovanni concluded and asked if the Board had any questions.  


Mr. Shown asked when the swap would take place.  Mr. DiGiovanni informed the group that the swap was not possible until the new courthouse is constructed and the new COSA Public Safety Headquarters are built.  The Public Safety Headquarters facility program is being finalized now and it will be built on the Kmart site on Santa Rosa Street.  The City has committed to having this facility complete by the year 2012.  It will most likely be early 2013 before the feds take possession of the Nueva Street property and 2015 before the City takes possession of the HemisFair property. 

Mr. Smith asked if the office building and the parking lot south of Durango is part of the property swap.  It is not part of this current property swap but separate conversations are occurring.    

G. Briefing on the legalities associated with development of parkland – Steven Whitworth, City Attorneys’ Office
Mr. Whitworth distributed a PowerPoint handout and posted a map of the HemisFair Park area.  He began his presentation by informing the Board that state law prohibits the sale of parkland.  However, state law allows for a change in use if city council makes a finding “there is no feasible or prudent alternative to the use or taking of such land.”  The City has utilized this change in use statute to effectuate necessary changes for a variety of different uses (i.e. a power line through parkland.)  The City cannot make the determination that it could be changed in use and then sold.  The prohibition of the sale statue and the change in use statute should operate in harmony.  
The legal definition of park is not instructive and there is not easy legal definition for park use vs. non-park use.  The City does not declare a property for park use; it acquires the property and determines it will be used for parkland.  HemisFair is an exception because the entire area was a redevelopment project for the HemisFair event.  In 1976, an ordinance was enacted designating one section of the area parkland.  This area is outlined in red on the map and is approximately 14.97 acres.  The yellow area on the map is a parking lot and is approximately 1.35 acres.  With regard to HemisFair, there is only one declaration and one ordinance on the books related to land use.  

Additionally, legal analysis concludes that if a property is held out as a park and takes on the characteristics of a park, then park laws apply.  The federally owned properties and the Institute for Texan Cultures is clearly not parkland.  The area south on Alamo adjacent to the HemisFair Park gateway may create an argument that this area is used as parkland even if not determined by a formal declaration.  The convention center sits on top of parkland and the City can change use as it did here.  Mr. Whitworth commented that The Pavilion would be hard to define.  He strongly suggested that the Board should think about particular use and the revitalization effort moves forward.  Mr. Whitworth concluded his presentation and asked if the Board had any questions.

Mr. Zachry inquired about property already designated as a park being developed.  Mr. Whitworth explained that it could not be developed as parkland but it could be developed if a change in use was determined and formalized.  Mr. Smith asked if parkland status could be amended or swapped.  Additional land can be added but existing parkland cannot change.  Mr. Smith asked what the process would be if the Board decided a certain piece of parkland did not fit with their plans but another piece would work as parkland and a swap needed to occur.  The City Council would have to consider a change in use under the feasible and prudent alternative criteria with a recommendation from this Board.  If the change in use is granted, then it’s possible a swap could occur. 

Mr. Andujar informed the Board that HemisFair Ad Hoc Committee advocated against swapping property outside of the HemisFair Park area.  Swaps within the area are not a problem but that committee did not want swaps occurring elsewhere. 

Mr. Smith asked for clarification about non-contiguous as it relates to the HemisFair Park area.  The term refers to any property in the area even if it does not physically touch HemisFair Park proper.  Mr. Whitworth suggested that this Board not try to pre-judge how the parkland issue would work but encouraged the Board to instead develop the plan and then have it analyzed.  Mr. Shown asked for clarification of this suggestion.  Mr. Whitworth explained that the issue with non-park use of parkland will have to go before City Council and it could be before them several times during the planning effort but the planning effort should be re-evaluated if the recommendation is denied.  For example the park that does fall into the boundaries of the HemisFair Area could be a good candidate for a property swap.  He also reminded the Board to consider historic aspects of property as well as its parkland status. 

Ms. Garcia noted that inside the red line is defined as parkland and the area the public perceives as parkland, outside the red line, is not formally designated parkland.  She went on to comment that just because it is not formally dedicated parkland, this Board might not want to develop it.  Lisa Schmidt suggested that the Board develop a framework for green space vs. non-green space along with a vision of what we would like to see developed.  The vision would define the space’s use and the public’s perception would be more accurate. 

Mr. Gonzalez encouraged a synthesis of the two approached being suggested.  This Board would establish the framework and a strong master planning process would address the change in use argument.  Mr. Whitworth concurred with this approach to have a strong master plan that preserves open space from a legal and political perspective. 

Mr. Smith thanked Mr. Whitworth.  He went on to say this is a nice orientation to this issue and it sounds like no one has claimed authority over the definition of park.  He emphasized that this Board will take this information and create its vision with the agreement that the park space needs to be improved into a great place.  Mr. Smith concluded by stating that he is encouraged that the Board can take leadership and action in establishing what is prudent as well as an improved condition of the park. 

H. Briefing on Articles and Bylaws Sub-Committee– Bill Shown, HPARC Vice-President 
Mr. Shown briefing mentioned that the HPARC Articles and Bylaws were discussed at the September meeting.  Since then he has met with City authorities and discussed several issues from a governance perspective and what issues/items need to be presented to City Council.  Another questions presented to the City involve indemnity of Board members, retaining earnings and use of earnings going forward, limitations to hiring staff, and the use of parkland.  The City Attorneys are considering these questions and Mr. Shown will meet with them next Tuesday.  This item will be revisited at the November Board meeting. 


I. Briefing on existing and potential funding sources for HPARC – Art Hall, HPARC Treasurer 
Mr. Hall distributed the Treasurer’s Report to the Board.  The top portion of the report is identical to previous information in the Board’s binder.  Mr. Hall reported that the HPARC has no money and all revenues are generated through current leases and spend on operating expenses.  The lease amounts and all expenses are listed on the report.  HemisFair Park operations are funded through the City budget and the general fund.  City budget cycles are two years.  He suggested this Board be aware of timing issues related to financing and when to expect revenues to come in.  Bond money and Certificates of Obligation should be used only for capital projects. 
Mr. Hall went on to suggest the Board discuss the various options for generating revenue.  The first option would be to take over management so revenues are expenses are within the HPRAC control.  This approach would include taking over the management of employees as well.  The current leases, with the exception of the Hilton Pavilion lease that expires in 2012, are month to month.  There is some concern that the revenues may not be there if the leases expire.  Additionally, the Inner-City TIRZ ends in the year 2015 and the Board could ask for some of the Inner-City TIRZ revenues to be allocated to the HPARC efforts.  Another option would be to create an independent PID or expand the existing PID in coordination with the Downtown Alliance.  Mr. Hall also suggested the use of pilot program to get payments, from those tenants not paying taxes, in the form of a common area maintenance (CAM) fee.  The 2012 bond program is approaching and planning and estimating needs to begin now.  

Mr. Hall also suggested, regardless of the revenue generating techniques, the HPARC should create a 501(c)3 non-profit for fund raising and grant funding opportunities. 

J. Possible Action on the creation of a Finance Sub-Committee
A motion to form a Finance Sub-Committee was made by Mr. Andujar and seconded by Ms. Guerrero.  Discussion regarding the corporate finances continued.  Mr. DiGiovanni stated that adding to the PID has been discussed before in the context of the Hotel Occupancy Tax (HOT.)  The HOT cannot be used to pay for an assessment.  The other consideration would be to charge the convention center rent.  The only other option left is seeking revenue from the General Fund. 

Mr. Andujar noted the process for bond programs takes a couple of years and this timeline coincides with the schedule for the Board to determine their direction.  It will be a challenge to determine a sensible funding request considering the parallel timelines.  Mr. Smith responded to Mr. Andujar’s comment by stating that perhaps some type of sub-master planning initiatives could be developed that are opportunistic and would address basic infrastructure needs.  Ms. Houston pointed out that a budget request does not necessarily have to contain specific projects but for infrastructure needs, a ballpark estimate for the request is acceptable. 
Mr. DiGiovanni referred back to the discussion of the Inner-City TIRZ expiring in 2015.  This TIRZ covers a very, very large geographic area and can be expanded for up to another 10 years.  The other option would be to take HemisFair area out of the current TIRZ and create a separate independent TIRZ for the area to expire in 15 years.  

Mr. Zachry asked how often the City does a bond program.  The City bond cycle is every five years.  His follow-up question was if there is a concise assessment of what exists already in terms of TIRZ, PIDs, Bonds, and other revenue generators and why these are utilized, how the funds are used and how they overlap.  Mr. Smith suggested all these issues would be worked out through the finance committee and then brought forward to the Board for consideration. 

A map of the Inner-City TIRZ boundaries is included in the Board’s materials distributed with their binders. 

Mr. Lopez asked for the distinction between a TIRZ and a TIF (tax increment financing.)  The City of San Antonio does not generally use TIFs because they would divert dollars away from the General Fund.  Mr. Zachry suggested the use of the TIF was political when it was considered as a funding option for the arena.  There are areas in the City (32) that utilize TIF and it is not as controversial as in the past.  Mr. Andujar suggested that TIFs are very political because it is a diversion of the general fund and this revenue stream should be avoided.  Besides TIFs are concentrated and could be allocated to any project any where and not necessarily for our project.  Mr. Lopez pointed out that page 4 of the Inner City TIRZ FY2008 Annual Report, in the Finance section of the Board members binders, lists the status of the projects proposed for the TIRZ revenues. 

Mr. Smith reminded the Board that a motion was made to form the Finance Sub-Committee and asked for a vote.  All Board members were in favor and none opposed.  Mr. Hall, the HPARC Treasurer, will chair the committee.  Board members that want to be part of the sub-committee need to contact Mr. Smith. 


K. Briefing on proposed HP Capital Improvements – Paula Stallcup, Downtown Operations Director
Ms. Stallcup began by referring to the memo that was distributed to the Board prior to this meeting.  She mentioned that Community Development Block Grant funds were utilized to fund the restoration of homes with historic facades.  Ms. Stallcup also informed the Board that the City is working with SAWS to use ground water for the tower fountains.  This conservation effort would allow for the water in the fountains to continue running despite drought restrictions and would reduce the water bills by $190,000.  The fountain project should be complete by January 2010. 

With regard to playground issues, the playground was assessed about a year ago and is in very poor condition.  The current proposal is to move forward with a complete redesign and reconstruction of the playground and the area around it.  This effort would include lighting, reconstruction and expansion of the pavilion, improved bathroom facilities and landscaping improvements.  The COSA Parks and Recreation Department has included this park as part of the park rehab program and has budgeted $200,000 toward this effort.  The total cost for the playground improvements is $500,000 and the other improvements are another $275,000 bringing the total estimated cost for the entire project to $775,000.  It is anticipated that a comparable playground will be reconstructed.  City staff recommends that a total of $575,000 be allocated from the HemisFair Park Project Funds as part of the 2007 GO Bond.  Ms. Stallcup concluded her briefing by stating that the Majik Theatre is using their own money to utilize the Kampmann House and their building space and lease would run concurrent with the existing lease that expires in 2014.  Ms. Stallcup opened the meeting up for question and discussion. 

Mr. Shown expressed a concern about this proposal and leases going forward.  He is concerned that long-term leases and funds are being diverted which needs to be considered by this Board.  Ms. Stallcup informed him that the other HemisFair tenants are on a month-to-month term. 

Ms. Garcia asked if an ideal location has been selected for this playground and maybe the “new” playground should be temporary until the Board decides where it would be best.  Ms. Stallcup replied input on the location would be sought from this Board. 

Mr. DiGiovanni suggested the options for the playground reconstruction are 1) putting off the effort and what is needed in terms of emergency repairs, or 2) recognize that $575,000 could be lost investment if the Board decides it belongs somewhere else.  Mr. Hall commented that emergency repairs have a cost that will be lost as well.  He asked Ms. Stallcup what the basic needs are to bring it up to safe.  She indicated the most pressing issue is the replacement of the wood on the playground equipment.  Mr. Zachry asked how much of the cost is the playground equipment.  Ms. Stallcup stated the playground system is estimated at $500,000 including installation.  However, City staff is suggesting a design competition and this estimate may be lower if this approach is taken. 


Mr. Hall suggested eliminating the safety concern and rebuilding the entire playground later.  Mr. Lopez requested an assessment of critical needs and safety issued that need to be remedied in the short term.  Mr. Smith concurred on this request and informed the Board that this matter will be considered for action at the November meeting.  Mr. Lopez added that a historic significance component be added to the assessment he requested.  He was reminded that the Historic Assessment in the Board’s binders includes a brief about the playground. 


L. Briefing and Presentation on Open Meetings Act, Public Information Act, and City of San Antonio Ethics Code - Camila W. Kunau, City Attorney’s Office
Due to time constraints, this agenda item was deferred to the November meeting.   

M. New Business 
Ms. Pemberton inquired about the necessary steps to get her request to have students assess the HemisFair Park buildings as part of a class project.  Ms. Houston informed her that it needs to be on the agenda for consideration, discussion, and possible action.  Mr. Gonzalez suggested the Board create a Consent Agenda in the interest of time.  Mr. Smith agreed and he will create a memo to this effect for the Board’s consideration.  Mr. DiGiovanni reminded the Board that the vote has to be part of the regular agenda and City Attorney Camila Kunau also noted that there can be no discussion of items on the consent agenda. 

Mr. Lopez inquired about a HemisFair Park Redevelopment webpage.  Ms. Houston informed the Board that City staff is working on it and more details would be given at the November meeting.  The webpage will be accessed through the COSA main website. 

Mr. Gonzalez informed the Board that Mayor Castro has been invited to the 45th Annual Mayor’s Summit in Charleston.  The summit is basically a big Charrette that looks at various case studies from around the country.  Mayor Castro wants to take HemisFair Park as a case study for consideration.  The convention is scheduled for October 21 to October 23, 2009.  Ms. Houston indicated that the mayor or Nicholas Foster might be approaching this Board for assistance in preparation for the convention.   

N. Citizens to be Heard

None.

O. Adjournment
Mr. Smith thanked everyone.  He also informed them that the meeting notes will be sent out next Friday and the agenda for the November meeting will be distributed the week before the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned. 
